Weekly ReCAP for January 5, 2018
_________________________________

Jan. 8 CPC meeting special notice!!
CPC meeting 1:30 to 4 p.m., January 8 at different location! Please see Marti’s directions to the Volunteer Center below:
The address for the Volunteer Center is 255 Lewis Avenue, San Andreas, CA  (P.O.Box 196, San Andreas, CA  95249)

We share the same address as the San Andreas Elementary School, but we are located on the lower terrace, just down from the school office.  

In San Andreas at the blinking light in town, take Main Street (old Hwy 49) past the Metropolitan, across the little bridge and turn right on Lewis Avenue.  After about one block, Lewis Ave turns into a one-way street and our driveway is at the bottom of the steep hill, at the end of the chain link fence.

_________________________________
BOS- next meeting January 9- link to agenda below:
http://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com/Citizens/Default.aspx 
BOS -January 10- Special Meeting- no agenda available 

PC – January 11- Link to agenda below:

 http://calaverasgov.us/County-Meetings/ModuleID/3366/ItemID/367/mctl/EventDetails 
_________________________________
Land Trusts: The way forward in Land Conservation in California
By Obi Kaufmann

December, 2017
Fyi. This is a good article and web page for reference. It talks about land 

conservation and lists all the Land Trusts in California, with links and 

descriptions of conservation projects.

Thanks to Patricia for passing this on to me.

Colleen

************************

https://coyoteandthunder.com/2017/12/14/land-trusts-in-california-the-way-forward-in-land-conservation/
________________________________________________________________________________________________________________
Legal marijuana arriving in California after decades of underground dealing

Trevor Hughes, USA TODAY / December 28, 2017

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2017/12/28/legal-marijuana-arriving-california-after-decades-underground-dealing/975323001/ 
________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Traffic fatalities continue to outpace county norms

Enterprise Report / Dec 28, 2017
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The year 2017 has been a rough 365 days for motorists on Calaveras County roadways, and the proof is in the numbers.

According to statistics compiled by the California Highway Patrol, Calaveras County has experienced 21 fatal collisions as of this report, far exceeding the 10 fatal collisions in the county in 2016. Of the 21 deadly collisions this year, 22 people lost their lives in various incidents across the county.

“That’s unfortunate,” said San Andreas CHP Public Information Officer Toby Butzler. “That is a really high number.”

The causes of the collisions varied.

An Angels Camp man was killed in September after colliding with a truck while being towed in a stolen golf cart. The golf cart was being towed by another vehicle when the it veered into oncoming traffic.

During Thanksgiving weekend, a woman and her two children were involved in a fatal collision after striking a black bear on Highway 4, west of Holiday Mine Road. The incident made headlines across the nation, but Butzler said that animal-versus-vehicle collisions are not as uncommon as people think. However, the nature of a black bear, camouflaged by black pavement in a low-light setting, created the perfect storm for an accident of such magnitude.

“That is one that is almost unavoidable,” said Butzler. “Black bear, black pavement.”

That same week, another woman died in a three-car crash near Valley Springs.

Since reporting the jump in numbers in November, two more fatalities have occurred.

In an interview, Butzler said that unforgiving county roads and a mixture of low-light settings and intoxication are causing preventable incidents, but why the numbers spiked in 2017 remains unknown.

Butzler said that CHP leadership has thought hard on how to approach the fatality issue. With a few days left to go, and New Year’s Eve approaching, Butzler said that he hopes the number remains at 22.

According to numbers provided by the nonprofit National Safety Council, 40,200 people died in accidents involving motorists in 2016, a 6 percent jump.

Christmas Day crash leads to DUI arrest
A Mokelumne Hill man was arrested on Christmas Day for allegedly driving under the influence of a controlled substance following a run-in with a tree, according to the California Highway Patrol.

Jeffrey Hagerman, 56, was driving a 2010 Dodge pickup west on Highway 26 just east of Spink Road when, due to his alleged intoxication, he allowed the pickup to travel off of the roadway and into a power pole guide wire and a tree. The vehicle then overturned in a ditch.

Hagerman was flown to Modesto Memorial Hospital for treatment of moderate injuries.

________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

County issues Measure C payment refunds

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / December 29, 2017
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Calaveras County issued refunds last week of money collected as part of the Measure C cannabis tax that was collected from farmers due to overpayments and clerical errors.

Over $55,000 in payments were sent back from the General Fund after the county collected a total of  $29,000, made up by three “determinations,” and a $26,000 payment from a clerical error, said Brian Moss, assistant county administrative officer.

The $26,000 refund came after a farmer paid his taxes, but had his application subsequently denied, said Moss.

Additional details regarding overpayments were not known as of Dec. 23. Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz, a designated information officer for the county, said via email he needed to research when contacted with questions regarding the clerical error and farmers involved.

Refunds may exceed the amount agreed to last week, Moss said. He said officials will return with a “redetermination” in the future.

“The overall economic impact is uncertain at this time,” Moss said.

The refunded tax monies were allotted by a hearing officer, per a July 11 resolution by the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors. The resolution allowed officers to hear cannabis tax appeals in lieu of the supervisors, per a county informational dossier published online.

According to the dossier, the resolution was made to “streamline” tax appeal hearings.

________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Callaway announces attempt to return to the board of supes

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / December 29, 2017
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Merita Callaway will challenge incumbent Michael Oliveira for the District 3 seat in the new year, setting up a rematch from the 2014 election.

“Running for office is not a decision taken lightly. Over the past few months, I have had many conversations with former supporters, community leaders and friends from diverse political viewpoints,” said Callaway in a news release Friday. “It is my hope that by running for office, we can raise the level of discussion in our district and refine our collective commitment to making Calaveras County and District 3 a vibrant place to live, work, learn and visit.”

Callaway did not respond to immediate requests for comment regarding the announcement. Robin Glanville, an assistant clerk-recorder for the county, said Callaway filed a petition in lieu of filing fee forms earlier Friday morning.

Oliveira, who announced earlier this month that he wants to return to the board, said Friday via phone conversation he was prepared for an opponent to make an engaging effort for the seat and was not surprised Callaway emerged as an opponent.

“I’ve been expecting her to at least take a look at it,” said Oliveira. “I need to get re-elected to complete what we started doing in our first campaign effort, in our first term of office. We’re ready. We’re looking forward to it. It will be exciting.”

With her announcement, Callaway joins challenger Ed Langan in pursuit of the District 3 seat, which covers the Highway 4 corridor from Murphys to the Alpine County border. Langan announced his intentions earlier in December.

Before her defeat by about 50 votes in 2014, Callaway served as a supervisor for 22 years.

In that time she voted in 2002 to keep an aggressive Dalmatian alive by giving it a temporary home so the pup could receive behavior training from the University of California, Davis and advocated for a new Calaveras County Jail that was built in 2014.

In a 2014 interview, she attributed her defeat to votes on social issues. She abstained from an item that would have honored Door of Hope, a Christian anti-abortion group, for its work in the community and supported a permit request for a zoning change that allowed a medical marijuana dispensary to operate along Highway 4 in Arnold.

“I know those two votes hurt me,” said Callaway in a 2014 interview.

A 30-year resident of District 3, Callaway, said in her announcement “expenditures need to be balanced between the diverse needs of the community and the available resources.”

“Needs can run the gamut from libraries, to animal services, planning department, grand jury as well as public safety, to name a few,” she said.

Land use is a key issue, per Callaway. She said if the General Plan is not completed in 2018, it should be the “highest land use priority” because it is the “economic engine in Calaveras.”

In addition to her tenure as a Supervisor, she has been a member of the Calaveras Community Foundation, the Ebbetts Pass National Scenic Byway Board and the Advisory Committee Calaveras Big Trees Association among other organizations, she said in the announcement.

“Being a Supervisor is about listening and working in collaboration on a local, regional and state level,” said Callaway. “As always, in all that I do, I am committed to ensure that multiple voices are heard.”

________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Callaway To Challenge Board Chair Oliveira In Supervisor Race

12/30/2017 7:00 am PST
223
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

San Andreas, CA — Over the past week we have been following which potential candidates are exploring a run for office next year, and the latest to jump in is a longtime Calaveras Supervisor.

Yesterday Merita Callaway confirmed to Clarke Broadcasting that she will challenge board chair Michael Oliveira for the district three seat. Callaway served on the board of supervisors for over two decades until she was narrowly defeated by Oliveira in 2014 when he received a little over 50-percent of the vote to her 49-percent. We reported earlier this week that a third candidate has also stated his intentions to run in district three, Terrence (Ed) Langan.

Three candidates have also pulled papers to collect signatures in lieu of paying the filing fee for the district five Calaveras seat. They are incumbent Clyde Clapp and potential challengers Bruce Giudici and Benjamin Stopper.

Nothing has changed in Tuolumne County this week when it comes to candidates pulling papers in lieu of paying the filing fee. In district two, they are incumbent Randy Hanvelt, along with Ryan Campbell, Paul McNaul and David Titchenall. In district three, they are incumbent Evan Royce and former supervisor Laurie Sylwester.
________________________________________________________________________________

Feds Analyzing Ways To Increase Water Deliveries

12/30/2017 12:00 pm PST
106
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Washington, DC — The Bureau of Reclamation announces that it will conduct an environmental analysis of potential changes to maximize water deliveries and power generation from California’s reservoirs.

It is specifically for the Central Valley Water Project,  a network of 18 dams and reservoirs, including New Melones. It is one of the directives being pushed by the Trump administration. The Bureau of Reclamation notes that state and regulatory actions over past decades to protect endangered species have reduced the amount of water available to farmers and some municipalities. It was most notable, and in the spotlight of critics, during the recent multi-year drought.

The first step, in what is expected to be a roughly 18 month process, was taken yesterday, when a notice of intent to prepare an environmental impact statement in accordance with the National Environmental Policy Act was published in the Federal Register. It can be located by clicking here. Comments will be accepted regarding the action through February 1st.
________________________________________________________________________________

Column 
California's real estate gold rush is even boosting Stockton, but at what price?


[image: image1]
Graceful suburban living for much less than $1 million in Stockton (Los Angeles Times)

Steve LopezContact Reporter / December 30, 2017 / LA Times
 

Not long ago, the Delta city of Stockton was drowning in bad news.

It went bankrupt. It led the nation in foreclosures during the housing crash. It found itself on a list of the most miserable places to live in America. It was too far from job centers. The crime rate was high and a former mayor got slapped with criminal charges.

But now Stockton – something of a northern cousin of once-bankrupt and long-beleaguered San Bernardino -- finds itself at the top of a list of California cities with the greatest increase in home prices over the last five years, at 92%.

What happened?

How Stockton went from bust to boom

For one thing, the San Joaquin River port city had fallen so far, it had the most ground to make up.

For another, nearby burgs like Tracy, which is closer to jobs in the Bay Area and Silicon Valley, have become too expensive for many people.

The housing affordability crisis, in other words, has given a boost to Stockton, where you can still buy a nice family home in the $200,000 to $350,000 range.

But recovery can be a double-edged sword.

“Now we’re seeing rent increases, and it’s not like Coastal California, but we’re starting to have signs of housing shortages and rising prices,” said Jeff Michael, director of the Center for Business and Policy Research at University of the Pacific in Stockton.

Stockton Mayor Michael Tubbs said it’s nice to see the housing market bounce back, but he’s concerned about all the residents who will only fall farther behind as neighborhoods gentrify and costs rise.

“The median income here is $43,000, and that doesn’t equate to being able to buy a house for $300,000,” said Tubbs.

If people are feeling the squeeze in a town recently called a miserable place to live, is any California outpost safe from the affordability crisis?

On a recent Saturday, I checked out the action at several open houses in Stockton, including a three-bedroom, two-bath home with a swimming pool on Azalea Way.

“We already have one offer on the house,” real estate agent Wendy Barbieri told a shopper.

The list price, by the way, was $364,950.

This was in Lincoln Village, a leafy, upscale neighborhood with some of the city’s better schools. This same house, I guarantee you, would go for $1 million or more in much of Los Angeles, and closer to $2 million in Sunnyvale or Cupertino.

But as I was saying, when costs rise and fall, there are always winners and losers. Barbieri, the real estate agent, said longtime residents who want to move up to something a little bigger or nicer now find themselves in competition with new arrivals willing to make wretched commutes.

“There’ve been a lot of cash offers,” said Barbieri, “with buyers being outbid like crazy by cash that’s coming from the Bay Area.”

At another open house, I met a flipper, which is always a sign that prices are going up. Debra Chen said she bought a house for $172,000 and put between $50,000 and $70,000 into an upgrade. Now it’s listed for $289,999.

In a bucolic neighborhood called Swain Oaks Manor, I walked through a $349,000 listing and then met a neighbor outside. Robert Lovato, a retired teacher, didn’t see an up side to rising prices.

“It’s not good for me,” said Lovato. “It just means my taxes are going to go up.”

On the other side of that problem are Dianne and Alvin Reyes. They rented in the Milpitas-Fremont area with Dianne working as a physical therapist and Alvin as an engineer at Tesla, but they were outbid on houses they could barely afford, and rents kept rising. So they recently bought a four-bedroom house in Stockton for $345,000, and Dianne got a job close to home. Her husband, however, still commutes to Fremont, two hours down and two hours back.

“What we pay now is much less than what we paid for our rental,” said Dianne, who hopes her husband can eventually work out a transfer to a closer Tesla plant.

Deborah Gelbart, a medical assistant at an Oakland hospital, was a lifelong renter and lived near her job. But like so many other Californians who make decent money and do essential work, she was hit by the twin curses of rising rents and flat pay. So she just bought a three-bedroom in Stockton for $220,000, signing up for a long commute.

“I love my little house,” Gelbart said, telling me her new home is her first, and she sees it as an investment she might one day pass on to family.

Mayor Tubbs just bought a house himself. He said he paid $375,000, after being outbid on another one he was interested in.

Tubbs, by the way, is the son of a single mother and an incarcerated father won a City Council seat when he was 21, with Oprah Winfrey among his campaign donors. When the former White House intern became mayor last year at the age of 26, one of his endorsements was from President Obama.

Tubbs is a Stanford grad, and my interview with him had to be delayed because he was on his honeymoon after marrying his college sweetheart, a Gates scholar who is studying for her doctorate in Cambridge.

Success doesn’t have to mean leaving Stockton

Given the couples’ credentials, it seems there might have been a few other options than anchoring in Stockton. But home is home, and Tubbs was drawn to the challenge of turning around the city that took so much abuse when he was a youngster.

“As kids, you internalized it,” Tubbs said of Stockton’s years-long struggles and dubious distinctions. “I think that’s why so many folks of my generation thought that success meant leaving Stockton.”

Now he finds himself working on crime, poverty, blight and homelessness even as he deals with the ups and downs of gentrification. In that regard, he’s no different from dozens of other mayors in California.

“We’re stressing the need for all types of housing, including multi-family and high-density housing, and we’ve got a couple of projects coming to downtown,” said Tubbs, speaking from a City Hall office near the river, the marina, arts centers and the minor league baseball stadium, so the potential is there.

He said he wants to find ways to finance affordable housing, and he wants to streamline the building permit process to cut down on development costs and keep prices lower.

Tubbs has no authority over the school district, but said he’s begun forming alliances with educators because a better educated workforce could draw more business and higher-paying jobs to Stockton, which will soon be home to an Amazon distribution center expected to employ 1,000 people. Amazon, Tesla and other big employers already have operations in nearby Tracy, Manteca and Lathrop, and Stockton is the next city down the line.

It would be hard not to root for a city down on its luck for so long, and in many ways, the Stockton challenge is the state challenge.

California is blessed to have the resources, jobs and wealth that it has, but the economy booms only for those who are highly educated or have specialized skills and can throw crazy money at houses in bidding wars that put homes further out of reach for everyone else. Too many Californians are doomed to budget-sucking housing costs and nightmarish commutes that impact the environment and quality of life. You have to wonder how long an affordable house in Stockton will still be an acceptable tradeoff for those who lose three or four hours each day to get to work and home.

With the governor’s race about to launch, the candidates need to explain how they can help mayors like Tubbs design communities that put jobs closer to homes and work better for people of all income levels. That means more transit, more telecommuting, better education, higher wages and finally, more housing, so the added supply brings down prices that are suffocating far too many people.

If California has a bigger challenge these days, it has not crossed my desk.
http://www.latimes.com/local/california/la-me-lopez-stockton-20171231-story.html
_______________________________________________________________________________

Trump Administration Approves Disaster Declaration For Wildfires

01/03/2018 10:00 am PST
4
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

California will receive extra federal assistance recovering from the largest wildfire in the state’s recorded history, and others, that ignited over the past month.

The presidential disaster declaration covers fires that ignited beginning on December 4, the start date of the 281,893 acre Thomas Fire, in Santa Barbara and Ventura counties. The fire destroyed over 1,000 structures and resulted in two fatalities. The declaration was signed on Tuesday, two weeks after it was requested by Governor Jerry Brown.

The Thomas Fire is 92-percent contained and 458 firefighters remain assigned to the incident. The declaration also covers additional fires that ignited in the Los Angeles and San Diego regions.

________________________________________________________________________________
CHP Releases New Year’s MEP Stats

01/03/2018 6:35 pm PST
132
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — The CHP 2017 New Year’s Eve Maximum Enforcement Period stats show an increase in fatal accidents for the state while luckily there were none in the Mother Lode – but Calaveras County saw a disturbing trend for 2017.

Over the holiday weekend 23 people were killed in California crashes, which is up from 14 people in 2016. Statewide DUI arrests also saw a spike from 767 to 936 during this past weekend’s MEP. Tuolumne County followed that trend as Sonora Unit CHP officers issued 135 citations and made five DUI arrests; in 2016 there were three.

In Calaveras County two individuals were arrested for driving under the influence and there were two collisions, one with minor injuries. However, those wrecks did not involve drugs or alcohol. Neither county registered a fatal accident during the MEP, but San Andreas CHP Officer Toby Butzler reports a jump in the fatal stats for the year, from eight in 2016 to 22 last year. He shares, “That number obviously concerns us greatly. There is no real common denominator in those fatal collisions other than unsafe driving basically.” Butzler continues, “Eight of those drivers were intoxicated and four of the victims were passengers, six involved motorcycles…It’s our job to prevent them and we don’t quite know why that number was so much greater than 2016.”

Additionally, Calaveras County officers wrote 41 speeding citations and 23 others for violations that included failure to use a seatbelt, expired registration and mechanical errors, according to Butzler.

________________________________________________________________________________
Sessions Issues Directive Aimed At State’s Like California Allowing Marijuana

01/04/2018 11:49 am PST
103
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Washington, DC — California’s decision to legalize marijuana for recreational use just became a bit more complicated.

US Attorney General Jeff Sessions put out a memo this morning directing all United States attorneys to reverse an earlier 2013 Obama administration directive that had discouraged the federal government from prosecuting marijuana crimes in state’s that have decided to legalize the drug.

Session’s says, “It is the mission of the Department of Justice to enforce the laws of the United States, and the previous issuance of guidance undermines the rule of law and the ability of our local, state, tribal, and federal law enforcement partners to carry out this mission.”

He further clarifies, “Today’s memo on federal marijuana enforcement simply directs all U.S. Attorneys to use previously established prosecutorial principles that provide them all the necessary tools to disrupt criminal organizations, tackle the growing drug crisis, and thwart violent crime across our country.”

The Associated Press reports that the move creates the possibility for federal prosecutors to crackdown on the legal pot industry, in places like California, but how it will play out remains unknown.

Lt. Governor Gavin Newsom, who is currently serving as acting Governor while Jerry Brown is away on vacation, says the state will pursue all legal and legislative options to protect its rules regarding marijuana. He calls it a “cynical war” against California.

_______________________________________________________________________________

Forest Meadows Golf Course closed permanently

By Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / January 4, 2018
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Forest Meadows Golf Course officials have announced that they will close its gates, making it the second Calaveras County golf course to shutter in almost two weeks.

Sierra Golf Management, the management group that owns the golf course east of Murphys, issued a letter on Dec. 28 announcing that it would close the golf operations on the course permanently after its Dec. 1 seasonal closure, citing losses in revenue as the main reason behind the move.

“This decision was not an easy one to make; we have valuable employees who rely on us for a paycheck and loyal customers who truly love the golf course. Unfortunately, we have analyzed sales reports, expense reports and market trends we have also deliberated and debated extensively and at the end of the day, we simply cannot afford to operate at a loss and continue ‘out-of-pocket’ funding of this operation with no chance of a return and no end in sight,” Sierra Golf Management said in a letter to the Forest Meadows Owners Association.

According to their letter, Sierra Golf Management has attempted to get the association to buy the course in an attempt to keep the course open, but, according to current association President Allen Dodson, the purchase proposal was shot down in 2015 and has not been revisited as a potential option.

“We have no interest in buying a loss-making enterprise,” said Dodson. “At the time, the board discussed it and determined that it did not make sense.”

Dodson said he is not sure how much money the course is losing, but has noticed the number of golfers on the course diminish.

Sierra Golf Management President Jeff Christensen could not be reached for comment.

Dodson said that in 2015 he mentioned to homeowners that if they had any interest in the course, that they could form a limited liability corporation to purchase the course outright, but that the homeowners association would not engage in purchasing a golf course.

“I would say that the board made it pretty clear in 2015 that if any one homeowner or anyone else wanted to form an investor group to purchase the course, that would be the best way to go,” Dodson said.

According to a letter sent on Oct. 22, 2015, by Sierra Golf Management to then-association President Eric Davis, proposals were presented to the homeowners association to find ways to mitigate a “continued negative cash flow.”

In the letter, Sierra Golf Management mentioned that if it backed out of the deal, that

“Ultimately, Sierra Golf Management and the Forest Meadows Owners Association will both suffer a loss in value, certainly a lose/lose event.”

The letter continued with a list of proposals that included a $50 voucher for nongolfers to buy food or beverages at the course, and a $1,000 per month account between the homeowners association and Forest Meadows Golf Course that would be used for capital improvements at the discretion of the HOA.

The proposal also included a $50 per month, per property fee to be used to help with the exchange of properties.

In the letter, Sierra Golf Management mentioned the potential to permanently close the nine-hole course.

Forest Meadows joins La Contenta Golf Club outside Valley Springs as courses closed in Calaveras. La Contenta, which also utilized Sierra Golf Management as the course operator, closed its fairways citing fiscal losses as the main reason. Unlike La Contenta, however, Forest Meadows is not owned by a separate limited liability corporation.

Dodson, who is currently on vacation, said that he is not sure how people are reacting to the news, but he perceives that the number of people who play golf at Forest Meadows has significantly dropped over the years.

“The people who have bought into the community in recent years are not golfers,” said Dodson. The course “is seen as a positive, but not a necessity.”

It remains unclear what Sierra Golf Management plans to do with the course near Murphys. In the Dec. 28 letter, the management group made it clear that it has not finalized any plans and is searching for ways to still use the course.

“We have had many discussions and ideas about what we will do with the property after it is no longer a golf course,” the letter read. “At this time they are just ideas and no plan has been finalized on what will be the next chapter in the life of this property.”

Dodson said that he has not heard much about what the future of the property might include.

“It’s pretty much been up to them to decide what they want to do and we haven’t been receiving significant communication from them,” Dodson said.

Forest Meadows Golf Course was an 18-hole course designed by Robert Trent Jones. Seven holes were removed in early 2015 and the course was eventually renamed Murphys 9 Golf Course. It is surrounded by more than 500 homes and includes views of the Stanislaus River Canyon.

Christensen said in 2015 that Forest Meadows could not operate any longer as an 18-hole course.

________________________________________________________________________________
Pot farmers obtain state licenses

Supervisors mull new rules next week

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / January 4, 2018

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Cannabis consumption was legalized once the clock struck midnight on Sunday, but for the two dozen or so farmers who were issued permits to operate in the state’s commercial cannabis program, uncertainty remains in Calaveras County.

As of Jan. 2, the day after the state program was implemented, 18 Calaveras cannabis growers were issued licenses to farm by the California Department of Food and Agriculture, the agency charged with issuing permits to farmers, meaning they can interact with others legally registered in the program.

“That’s the Holy Grail,” said Prapanna Smith, a registered Calaveras grower. “It is perfectly legal under the (current laws) to go for it.”

Indeed, the 200 or so farmers in good standing with the county’s cannabis urgency ordinance approved nearly two years ago can obtain state licenses under the rules, yet those licenses can be revoked if the county passes policy that downsizes or prohibits the industry, said Alex Traverso, chief of communications with the Bureau of Cannabis Control.

On Jan. 10, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors will consider an ordinance that could reduce the industry to only large parcels on specifically zoned outdoor and indoor operations or ban it altogether. If county supervisors do not defer from intentions they affirmed during a number of meetings in December and decide to downsize the marijuana industry, licensed cultivators could have until May before their licenses expire under whatever the new rules may be, said Smith.

The estimation was based on a 30-day period for the new local laws to take effect, then another 90-days by which farmers would have to comply with whatever regulations are approved, he added. By then, Traverso says the licenses that were temporary while the state sifts through processes to craft rules, could expire for the few who obtained licenses by the new year.

In that time, marijuana cultivators who happen to comply with the adopted regulations could apply simultaneously with the county and the state in hopes they could transition into the new program and continue to operate legally, Smith said.

Meanwhile, others in the community see the state regulations as a burden. Bill McManus, an activist who has worked toward a ban over the past few years, said the state has proven it would stretch regulations beyond the breaking point to cash a check.

“Track and trace is not ready,” McManus said. “That was the basis for a lot of these operations being handled in a way to give people confidence we know what is going on. Two to three years from now was the update I received from the Bureau of Cannabis Control.”

Though legal, it does not mean business has been plentiful for all just days into the state’s new program. Smith, an indoor farmer who aspires to continuing to operate under a new regulatory system, said much of his energy lately has been focused on creating packaging, a requirement to sell product to licensed dispensaries, and other branding materials.

“It’s expensive,” he said. “It is the equipment, the printing. It adds up in the tens of thousands of dollars. We’ve had to hire people to do that for us. It’s part of getting out in front” of regulations.

Other farmers have to find a way to survive when the system appears situated to force them out of growing the plants. Smith said many growers on outdoor residential properties have begun looking into making moves to larger lots where they would be able to continue production.

“Some have already made arrangements,” said Smith. “We could see a massive movement.”

While farmers remain on the fence, dispensary owners have more clarity. Per a permanent dispensary ordinance updated by the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors in 2005, the three operating in the county can obtain licenses from the state without fear of future policy changes.

As of Jan. 1, the Bureau of Cannabis Control, which authorizes retailers, distributors and microbusinesses to operate legally in the state, issued over 400 licenses from Lake Shasta to San Diego, according to a news release from the agency.

Among those who have obtained licenses from the state is San Andreas-based Green Gold Cultivators, Director Tom Calmese confirmed Tuesday. He heard he was in before the end of December, he added.

Others, like Calaveras Little Trees in Arnold and Blue Mountain Collective in San Andreas, could not confirm the status of their licenses. Representatives could not be reached for comment for each organization.

Some subtle changes have rocked medical retailers this far into the program. Calmese said taxes have jumped 15 percent to 30 percent on purchases. Also different are purchases. Gone are the days when dispensaries could buy product in bulk. All products have to be prepackaged, prefilled, childproof and have testing numbers on packaging.

All products will remain available to medicinal consumers exclusively, but the state does allow medical dispensaries to double up and provide product to adult users if local laws allow, Calmese said. Calaveras currently does not.

“As of right now, it is not possible,” said Calmese. “But it’s something that can change.”

_______________________________________________________________________________________________________________
Auditor-controller says she will run again

Reverses October decision

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / January 4, 2018
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Rebecca Callen has filed papers in an attempt to return as the elected officer of fiscal operations, two month after she opted to not run for re-election as the Calaveras County auditor-controller.

Callen credited a public outcry heard after her decision to leave county government was announced, as well as sentiments among officials to work collaboratively with her office as reasons why she changed her mind, she said over the telephone.

“Those things have been in the works for the last month; (they) are making me want to run again,” said Callen, who confirmed Dec. 29 she will run again. “Hopefully we’ll be able to run a good campaign and come out ahead on the other end come June.”

She said the administrative office has been working with her on “several” policies and procedures. Officials are talking budget and procedural changes throughout the county. In all, she said administration is making “a better attempt at working with her office across the board.”

Discussing support from outside the Government Center where she works, she said “hundreds” of people urged her to return to office. There were people at the grocery store, post office and other locations around Calaveras who spoke with her, her husband, family and friends expressing hope for her to return, she said.

“I made the decision not to run in July. I just did not announce it until October,” Callen said. “Probably in the last month, it has been very vocal. A lot of this has been happening in the background that most people probably don’t see.”

Her remarks represented a change of heart from an October stance that pointed at county leadership as the reason why she did not want to return to the office she has held for eight years. In an emailed statement she said the county was headed in a direction she did not want to be part of. In an interview later, she said she felt the auditor-controller’s office was neglected support for much of the past two years, but she did not rule out having a change of heart if major steps toward “civility and unification” were made. She declined to identify instances in October why she felt a lack of support for her work.

In August, Callen alleged that Sheriff Rick DiBasilio and his office had misspent funds that were earmarked for cannabis-related causes.

DiBasilio denied the allegations, calling the situation a difference of opinion.

Later, Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz issued a statement that said the county believed the cannabis regulatory fee fund was properly used to fund program costs.

Callen said at the time that the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office could have misspent up to $120,000 in fees for programs outside of what was allowed. She said the Sheriff’s Office spent money on criminal investigations, booking of suspects and paying hours for dispatch and bailiffs instead of for purposes related to enforcing the cannabis urgency ordinance.

Later the same month, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors approved a budget adjustment from the county’s General Fund to close the books on the 2016-17 fiscal year.

Challengers for the auditor-controller position need to meet requirements for the position after the Board of Supervisors approved a resolution in 2017. Previously, anyone with any skillset could run for the office.

Per the qualifications approved in November, candidates must either have been certified by the California Board of Accountancy, have an accounting degree from a legitimate institution plus five years of fiscal management experience with similar responsibilities for a consecutive period of at least three years, have a professional internal auditor certificate from the Institute of Internal Auditors and at least 16 college semester units in anything accounting related, or have served in any auditor position for more than three years to run for the position here.
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